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EDUCATION CODE  
SECTION 52060-52077  
 
 
 
52060.  (a) On or before July 1, 2014, the governing board of each school 
district shall adopt a local control and accountability plan using a template 
adopted by the state board.    (b) A local control and accountability plan 
adopted by a governing 
board of a school district shall be effective for a period of three 
years, and shall be updated on or before July 1 of each year. 
   (c) A local control and accountability plan adopted by a governing 
board of a school district shall include, for the school district 
and each school within the school district, both of the following: 
   (1) A description of the annual goals, for all pupils and each 
subgroup of pupils identified pursuant to Section 52052, to be 
achieved for each of the state priorities identified in subdivision 
(d) and for any additional local priorities identified by the 
governing board of the school district. For purposes of this article, 
a subgroup of pupils identified pursuant to Section 52052 shall be a 
numerically significant pupil subgroup as specified in paragraphs 
(2) and (3) of subdivision (a) of Section 52052. 
   (2) A description of the specific actions the school district will 
take during each year of the local control and accountability plan 
to achieve the goals identified in paragraph (1), including the 
enumeration of any specific actions necessary for that year to 
correct any deficiencies in regard to the state priorities listed in 
paragraph (1) of subdivision (d). The specific actions shall not 
supersede the provisions of existing local collective bargaining 
agreements within the jurisdiction of the school district. 
   (d) All of the following are state priorities: 
   (1) The degree to which the teachers of the school district are 
appropriately assigned in accordance with Section 44258.9, and fully 
credentialed in the subject areas, and, for the pupils they are 
teaching, every pupil in the school district has sufficient access to 
the standards-aligned instructional materials as determined pursuant 
to Section 60119, and school facilities are maintained in good 
repair as specified in subdivision (d) of Section 17002. 
   (2) Implementation of the academic content and performance 
standards adopted by the state board, including how the programs and 
services will enable English learners to access the common core 
academic content standards adopted pursuant to Section 60605.8 and 
the English language development standards adopted pursuant to 
Section 60811.3 for purposes of gaining academic content knowledge 
and English language proficiency. 
   (3) Parental involvement, including efforts the school district 
makes to seek parent input in making decisions for the school 
district and each individual schoolsite, and including how the school 
district will promote parental participation in programs for 
unduplicated pupils and individuals with exceptional needs. 
   (4) Pupil achievement, as measured by all of the following, as 
applicable: 
   (A) Statewide assessments administered pursuant to Article 4 
(commencing with Section 60640) of Chapter 5 of Part 33 or any 
subsequent assessment, as certified by the state board. 
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   (B) The Academic Performance Index, as described in Section 52052. 
   (C) The percentage of pupils who have successfully completed 
courses that satisfy the requirements for entrance to the University 
of California and the California State University, or career 
technical education sequences or programs of study that align with 
state board-approved career technical educational standards and 
frameworks, including, but not limited to, those described in 
subdivision (a) of Section 52302, subdivision (a) of Section 52372.5, 
or paragraph (2) of subdivision (e) of Section 54692. 
   (D) The percentage of English learner pupils who make progress 
toward English proficiency as measured by the California English 
Language Development Test or any subsequent assessment of English 
proficiency, as certified by the state board. 
   (E) The English learner reclassification rate. 
   (F) The percentage of pupils who have passed an advanced placement 
examination with a score of 3 or higher. 
   (G) The percentage of pupils who participate in, and demonstrate 
college preparedness pursuant to, the Early Assessment Program, as 
described in Chapter 6 (commencing with Section 99300) of Part 65 of 
Division 14 of Title 3, or any subsequent assessment of college 
preparedness. 
   (5) Pupil engagement, as measured by all of the following, as 
applicable: 
   (A) School attendance rates. 
   (B) Chronic absenteeism rates. 
   (C) Middle school dropout rates, as described in paragraph (3) of 
subdivision (a) of Section 52052.1. 
   (D) High school dropout rates. 
   (E) High school graduation rates. 
   (6) School climate, as measured by all of the following, as 
applicable: 
   (A) Pupil suspension rates. 
   (B) Pupil expulsion rates. 
   (C) Other local measures, including surveys of pupils, parents, 
and teachers on the sense of safety and school connectedness. 
   (7) The extent to which pupils have access to, and are enrolled 
in, a broad course of study that includes all of the subject areas 
described in Section 51210 and subdivisions (a) to (i), inclusive, of 
Section 51220, as applicable, including the programs and services 
developed and provided to unduplicated pupils and individuals with 
exceptional needs, and the program and services that are provided to 
benefit these pupils as a result of the funding received pursuant to 
Section 42238.02, as implemented by Section 42238.03. 
   (8) Pupil outcomes, if available, in the subject areas described 
in Section 51210 and subdivisions (a) to (i), inclusive, of Section 
51220, as applicable. 
   (e) For purposes of the descriptions required by subdivision (c), 
a governing board of a school district may consider qualitative 
information, including, but not limited to, findings that result from 
school quality reviews conducted pursuant to subparagraph (J) of 
paragraph (4) of subdivision (a) of Section 52052 or any other 
reviews. 
   (f) To the extent practicable, data reported in a local control 
and accountability plan shall be reported in a manner consistent with 
how information is reported on a school accountability report card. 
   (g) A governing board of a school district shall consult with 
teachers, principals, administrators, other school personnel, local 
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bargaining units of the school district, parents, and pupils in 
developing a local control and accountability plan. 
   (h) A school district may identify local priorities, goals in 
regard to the local priorities, and the method for measuring the 
school district's progress toward achieving those goals. 
 
 
 
 
52061.  (a) On or before July 1, 2015, and each year thereafter, a 
school district shall update the local control and accountability 
plan. The annual update shall be developed using a template developed 
pursuant to Section 52064 and shall include all of the following: 
   (1) A review of any changes in the applicability of the goals 
described in paragraph (1) of subdivision (c) of Section 52060. 
   (2) A review of the progress toward the goals included in the 
existing local control and accountability plan, an assessment of the 
effectiveness of the specific actions described in the existing local 
control and accountability plan toward achieving the goals, and a 
description of changes to the specific actions the school district 
will make as a result of the review and assessment. 
   (3) A listing and description of the expenditures for the fiscal 
year implementing the specific actions included in the local control 
and accountability plan and the changes to the specific actions made 
as a result of the reviews and assessment required by paragraphs (1) 
and (2). 
   (4) A listing and description of expenditures for the fiscal year 
that will serve the pupils to whom one or more of the definitions in 
Section 42238.01 apply and pupils redesignated as fluent English 
proficient. 
   (b) The expenditures identified in subdivision (a) shall be 
classified using the California School Accounting Manual pursuant to 
Section 41010. 
 
 
52062.  (a) Before the governing board of a school district 
considers the adoption of a local control and accountability plan or 
an annual update to the local control and accountability plan, all of 
the following shall occur: 
   (1) The superintendent of the school district shall present the 
local control and accountability plan or annual update to the local 
control and accountability plan to the parent advisory committee 
established pursuant to Section 52063 for review and comment. The 
superintendent of the school district shall respond, in writing, to 
comments received from the parent advisory committee. 
   (2) The superintendent of the school district shall present the 
local control and accountability plan or annual update to the local 
control and accountability plan to the English learner parent 
advisory committee established pursuant to Section 52063, if 
applicable, for review and comment. The superintendent of the school 
district shall respond, in writing, to comments received from the 
English learner parent advisory committee. 
   (3) The superintendent of the school district shall notify members 
of the public of the opportunity to submit written comments 
regarding the specific actions and expenditures proposed to be 
included in the local control and accountability plan or annual 
update to the local control and accountability plan, using the most 
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efficient method of notification possible. This paragraph shall not 
require a school district to produce printed notices or to send 
notices by mail. The superintendent of the school district shall 
ensure that all written notifications related to the local control 
and accountability plan or annual update to the local control and 
accountability plan are provided consistent with Section 48985. 
   (4) The superintendent of the school district shall review school 
plans submitted pursuant to Section 64001 for schools within the 
school district and ensure that the specific actions included in the 
local control and accountability plan or annual update to the local 
control and accountability plan are consistent with strategies 
included in the school plans submitted pursuant to Section 64001. 
   (b) (1) A governing board of a school district shall hold at least 
one public hearing to solicit the recommendations and comments of 
members of the public regarding the specific actions and expenditures 
proposed to be included in the local control and accountability plan 
or annual update to the local control and accountability plan. The 
agenda for the public hearing shall be posted at least 72 hours 
before the public hearing and shall include the location where the 
local control and accountability plan or annual update to the local 
control and accountability plan will be available for public 
inspection. The public hearing shall be held at the same meeting as 
the public hearing required by paragraph (1) of subdivision (a) of 
Section 42127. 
   (2) A governing board of a school district shall adopt a local 
control and accountability plan or annual update to the local control 
and accountability plan in a public meeting. This meeting shall be 
held after, but not on the same day as, the public hearing held 
pursuant to paragraph (1). This meeting shall be the same meeting as 
that during which the governing board of the school district adopts a 
budget pursuant to paragraph (2) of subdivision (a) of Section 
42127. 
   (c) A governing board of a school district may adopt revisions to 
a local control and accountability plan during the period the local 
control and accountability plan is in effect. A governing board of a 
school district may only adopt a revision to a local control and 
accountability plan if it follows the process to adopt a local 
control and accountability plan pursuant to this section and the 
revisions are adopted in a public meeting. 
 
 
52063.  (a) (1) The governing board of a school district shall 
establish a parent advisory committee to provide advice to the 
governing board of the school district and the superintendent of the 
school district regarding the requirements of this article. 
   (2) A parent advisory committee shall include parents or legal 
guardians of pupils to whom one or more of the definitions in Section 
42238.01 apply. 
   (3) This subdivision shall not require the governing board of the 
school district to establish a new parent advisory committee if the 
governing board of the school district already has established a 
parent advisory committee that meets the requirements of this 
subdivision, including any committee established to meet the 
requirements of the federal No Child Left Behind Act of 2001 (Public 
Law 107-110) pursuant to Section 1112 of Subpart 1 of Part A of Title 
I of that act. 
   (b) (1) The governing board of a school district shall establish 
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an English learner parent advisory committee if the enrollment of the 
school district includes at least 15 percent English learners and 
the school district enrolls at least 50 pupils who are English 
learners. 
   (2) This subdivision shall not require the governing board of the 
school district to establish a new English learner parent advisory 
committee if the governing board of the school district already has 
established a committee that meets the requirements of this 
subdivision. 
 
 
 
52064.  (a) On or before March 31, 2014, the state board shall adopt 
templates for the following purposes: 
   (1) For use by school districts to meet the requirements of 
Sections 52060 to 52063, inclusive. 
   (2) For use by county superintendents of schools to meet the 
requirements of Sections 52066 to 52069, inclusive. 
   (3) For use by charter schools to meet the requirements of Section 
47606.5. 
   (b) The templates developed by the state board shall allow a 
school district, county superintendent of schools, or charter school 
to complete a single local control and accountability plan to meet 
the requirements of this article and the requirements of the federal 
No Child Left Behind Act of 2001 related to local educational agency 
plans pursuant to Section 1112 of Subpart 1 of Part A of Title I of 
Public Law 107-110. The state board shall also take steps to minimize 
duplication of effort at the local level to the greatest extent 
possible. The template shall include guidance for school districts, 
county superintendents of schools, and charter schools to report both 
of the following: 
   (1) A listing and description of expenditures for the 2014-15 
fiscal year, and each fiscal year thereafter, implementing the 
specific actions included in the local control and accountability 
plan. 
   (2) A listing and description of expenditures for the 2014-15 
fiscal year, and each fiscal year thereafter, that will serve the 
pupils to whom one or more of the definitions in Section 42238.01 
apply and pupils redesignated as fluent English proficient. 
   (c) If possible, the templates identified in paragraph (2) of 
subdivision (a) for use by county superintendents of schools shall 
allow a county superintendent of schools to develop a single local 
control and accountability plan that would also satisfy the 
requirements of Section 48926. 
   (d) The state board shall adopt the template pursuant to the 
requirements of the Administrative Procedure Act (Chapter 3.5 
(commencing with Section 11340) of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of 
the Government Code). The state board may adopt emergency 
regulations for purposes of implementing this section. 
   (e) Revisions to a template or evaluation rubric shall be approved 
by the state board by January 31 before the fiscal year during which 
the template or evaluation rubric is to be used by a school 
district, county superintendent of schools, or charter school. 
   (f) The adoption of a template or evaluation rubric by the state 
board shall not create a requirement for a governing board of a 
school district, a county board of education, or a governing body of 
a charter school to submit a local control and accountability plan to 



Page 6 of 17 
 

the state board, unless otherwise required by federal law. The 
Superintendent shall not require a local control and accountability 
plan to be submitted by a governing board of a school district or the 
governing body of a charter school to the state board. The state 
board may adopt a template or evaluation rubric that would authorize 
a school district or a charter school to submit to the state board 
only the sections of the local control and accountability plan 
required by federal law. 
 
 
52064.5.  (a) On or before October 1, 2015, the state board shall 
adopt evaluation rubrics for all of the following purposes: 
   (1) To assist a school district, county office of education, or 
charter school in evaluating its strengths, weaknesses, and areas 
that require improvement. 
   (2) To assist a county superintendent of schools in identifying 
school districts and charter schools in need of technical assistance 
pursuant to Section 52071 or 47607.3, as applicable, and the specific 
priorities upon which the technical assistance should be focused. 
   (3) To assist the Superintendent in identifying school districts 
for which intervention pursuant to Section 52072 is warranted. 
   (b) The evaluation rubrics shall reflect a holistic, 
multidimensional assessment of school district and individual 
schoolsite performance and shall include all of the state priorities 
described in subdivision (d) of Section 52060. 
   (c) As part of the evaluation rubrics, the state board shall adopt 
standards for school district and individual schoolsite performance 
and expectation for improvement in regard to each of the state 
priorities described in subdivision (d) of Section 52060. 
 
 
 
52065.  (a) The superintendent of a school district shall post on 
the Internet Web site of the school district any local control and 
accountability plan approved by the governing board of the school 
district, and any updates or revisions to a local control and 
accountability plan approved by the governing board of the school 
district. 
   (b) A county superintendent of schools shall do all of the 
following: 
   (1) Post on the Internet Web site of the county office of 
education any local control and accountability plan approved by the 
county board of education, and any updates or revisions to a local 
control and accountability plan approved by the county board of 
education. 
   (2) Post all local control and accountability plans submitted by 
school districts, or links to those plans, on the Internet Web site 
of the county office of education. 
   (3) Transmit or otherwise make available to the Superintendent all 
local control and accountability plans submitted to the county 
superintendent of schools by school districts and the local control 
and accountability plan approved by the county board of education. 
   (c) The Superintendent shall post links to all local control and 
accountability plans approved by the governing boards of school 
districts and county boards of education on the Internet Web site of 
the department. 
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52066.  (a) On or before July 1, 2014, each county superintendent of 
schools shall develop, and present to the county board of education 
for adoption, a local control and accountability plan using a 
template adopted by the state board. 
   (b) A local control and accountability plan adopted by a county 
board of education shall be effective for a period of three years, 
and shall be updated on or before July 1 of each year. 
   (c) A local control and accountability plan adopted by a county 
board of education shall include, for each school or program operated 
by the county superintendent of schools, both of the following: 
   (1) A description of the annual goals, for all pupils and each 
subgroup of pupils identified pursuant to Section 52052, to be 
achieved for each of the state priorities identified in subdivision 
(d), as applicable to the pupils served, and for any additional local 
priorities identified by the county board of education. 
   (2) A description of the specific actions the county 
superintendent of schools will take during each year of the local 
control and accountability plan to achieve the goals identified in 
paragraph (1), including the enumeration of any specific actions 
necessary for that year to correct any deficiencies in regard to the 
state priorities listed in paragraph (1) of subdivision (d). The 
specific actions shall not supersede the provisions of existing local 
collective bargaining agreements within the jurisdiction of the 
county superintendent of schools. 
   (d) All of the following are state priorities: 
   (1) The degree to which the teachers in the schools or programs 
operated by the county superintendent of schools are appropriately 
assigned in accordance with Section 44258.9 and fully credentialed in 
the subject areas, and, for the pupils they are teaching, every 
pupil in the schools or programs operated by the county 
superintendent of schools has sufficient access to the 
standards-aligned instructional materials as determined pursuant to 
Section 60119, and school facilities are maintained in good repair as 
specified in subdivision (d) of Section 17002. 
   (2) Implementation of the academic content and performance 
standards adopted by the state board, including how the programs and 
services will enable English learners to access the common core 
academic content standards adopted pursuant to Section 60605.8 and 
the English language development standards adopted pursuant to 
Section 60811.3 for purposes of gaining academic content knowledge 
and English language proficiency. 
   (3) Parental involvement, including efforts the county 
superintendent of schools makes to seek parent input in making 
decisions for each individual schoolsite and program operated by a 
county superintendent of schools, and including how the county 
superintendent of schools will promote parental participation in 
programs for unduplicated pupils and individuals with exceptional 
needs. 
   (4) Pupil achievement, as measured by all of the following, as 
applicable: 
   (A) Statewide assessments administered pursuant to Article 4 
(commencing with Section 60640) of Chapter 5 of Part 33 or any 
subsequent assessment, as certified by the state board. 
   (B) The Academic Performance Index, as described in Section 52052. 
   (C) The percentage of pupils who have successfully completed 
courses that satisfy the requirements for entrance to the University 
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of California and the California State University, or career 
technical education sequences or programs of study that align with 
state board-approved career technical education standards and 
frameworks, including, but not limited to, those described in 
subdivision (a) of Section 52302, subdivision (a) of Section 52372.5, 
or paragraph (2) of subdivision (e) of Section 54692. 
   (D) The percentage of English learner pupils who make progress 
toward English proficiency as measured by the California English 
Language Development Test or any subsequent assessment of English 
proficiency, as certified by the state board. 
   (E) The English learner reclassification rate. 
   (F) The percentage of pupils who have passed an advanced placement 
examination with a score of 3 or higher. 
   (G) The percentage of pupils who participate in, and demonstrate 
college preparedness pursuant to, the Early Assessment Program, as 
described in Chapter 6 (commencing with Section 99300) of Part 65 of 
Division 14 of Title 3, or any subsequent assessment of college 
preparedness. 
   (5) Pupil engagement, as measured by all of the following, as 
applicable: 
   (A) School attendance rates. 
   (B) Chronic absenteeism rates. 
   (C) Middle school dropout rates, as described in paragraph (3) of 
subdivision (a) of Section 52052.1. 
   (D) High school dropout rates. 
   (E) High school graduation rates. 
   (6) School climate, as measured by all of the following, as 
applicable: 
   (A) Pupil suspension rates. 
   (B) Pupil expulsion rates. 
   (C) Other local measures, including surveys of pupils, parents, 
and teachers on the sense of safety and school connectedness. 
   (7) The extent to which pupils have access to, and are enrolled 
in, a broad course of study that includes all of the subject areas 
described in Section 51210 and subdivisions (a) to (i), inclusive, of 
Section 51220, as applicable, including the programs and services 
developed and provided to unduplicated pupils and individuals with 
exceptional needs, and the program and services that are provided to 
benefit these pupils as a result of the funding received pursuant to 
Section 42238.02, as implemented by Section 42238.03. 
   (8) Pupil outcomes, if available, in the subject areas described 
in Section 51210 and subdivisions (a) to (i), inclusive, of Section 
51220, as applicable. 
   (9) How the county superintendent of schools will coordinate 
instruction of expelled pupils pursuant to Section 48926. 
   (10) How the county superintendent of schools will coordinate 
services for foster children, including, but not limited to, all of 
the following: 
   (A) Working with the county child welfare agency to minimize 
changes in school placement. 
   (B) Providing education-related information to the county child 
welfare agency to assist the county child welfare agency in the 
delivery of services to foster children, including, but not limited 
to, educational status and progress information that is required to 
be included in court reports. 
   (C) Responding to requests from the juvenile court for information 
and working with the juvenile court to ensure the delivery and 
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coordination of necessary educational services. 
   (D) Establishing a mechanism for the efficient expeditious 
transfer of health and education records and the health and education 
passport. 
   (e) For purposes of the descriptions required by subdivision (c), 
a county board of education may consider qualitative information, 
including, but not limited to, findings that result from school 
quality reviews conducted pursuant to subparagraph (J) of paragraph 
(4) of subdivision (a) of Section 52052 or any other reviews. 
   (f) To the extent practicable, data reported in a local control 
and accountability plan shall be reported in a manner consistent with 
how information is reported on a school accountability report card. 
   (g) The county superintendent of schools shall consult with 
teachers, principals, administrators, other school personnel, local 
bargaining units of the county office of education, parents, and 
pupils in developing a local control and accountability plan. 
   (h) A county board of education may identify local priorities, 
goals in regard to the local priorities, and the method for measuring 
the county office of education's progress toward achieving those 
goals. 
 
 
 
52067.  (a) On or before July 1, 2015, and each year thereafter, a 
county board of education shall update the local control and 
accountability plan. The annual update shall be developed using a 
template developed pursuant to Section 52064 and shall include all of 
the following: 
   (1) A review of any changes in the applicability of the goals 
described in paragraph (1) of subdivision (c) of Section 52066. 
   (2) A review of the progress toward the goals included in the 
existing local control and accountability plan, an assessment of the 
effectiveness of the specific actions described in the existing local 
control and accountability plan toward achieving the goals, and a 
description of changes to the specific actions the county office of 
education will make as a result of the review and assessment. 
   (3) A listing and description of the expenditures for the fiscal 
year implementing the specific actions included in the local control 
and accountability plan as a result of the reviews and assessment 
required by paragraphs (1) and (2). 
   (4) A listing and description of expenditures for the fiscal year 
that will serve the pupils to whom one or more of the definitions in 
Section 42238.01 apply and pupils redesignated as fluent English 
proficient. 
   (b) The expenditures identified in subdivision (a) shall be 
classified using the California School Accounting Manual pursuant to 
Section 41010. 
 
 
52068.  (a) Before the county board of education considers the 
adoption of a local control and accountability plan or an annual 
update to the local control and accountability plan, all of the 
following shall occur: 
   (1) The county superintendent of schools shall present the local 
control and accountability plan or annual update to the local control 
and accountability plan to a parent advisory committee established 
pursuant to Section 52069 for review and comment. The county 
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superintendent of schools shall respond, in writing, to comments 
received from the parent advisory committee. 
   (2) The county superintendent of schools shall present the local 
control and accountability plan or annual update to the local control 
and accountability plan to the English learner parent advisory 
committee established pursuant to Section 52069, if applicable, for 
review and comment. The county superintendent of schools shall 
respond, in writing, to comments received from the English learner 
parent advisory committee. 
   (3) The county superintendent of schools shall notify members of 
the public of the opportunity to submit written comments regarding 
the specific actions and expenditures proposed to be included in the 
local control and accountability plan or annual update to the local 
control and accountability plan, using the most efficient method of 
notification possible. This paragraph shall not require a county 
superintendent of schools to produce printed notices or to send 
notices by mail. The county superintendent of schools shall ensure 
that all written notifications related to the local control and 
accountability plan or annual update to the local control and 
accountability plan are provided consistent with Section 48985. 
   (4) The county superintendent of schools shall review school plans 
submitted pursuant to Section 64001 for schools operated by the 
county superintendent of schools and ensure that the specific actions 
included in the local control and accountability plan or annual 
update to the local control and accountability plan are consistent 
with strategies included in the school plans submitted pursuant to 
Section 64001. 
   (b) (1) The county board of education shall hold at least one 
public hearing to solicit the recommendations and comments of members 
of the public regarding the specific actions and expenditures 
proposed to be included in the local control and accountability plan 
or annual update to the local control and accountability plan. The 
agenda for the public hearing shall be posted at least 72 hours 
before the public hearing and shall include the location where the 
local control and accountability plan or annual update to the local 
control and accountability plan, and any comments received pursuant 
to paragraphs (1) to (3), inclusive, of subdivision (a), will be 
available for public inspection. The public hearing shall be held at 
the same meeting as the public hearing required by Section 1620. 
   (2) The county board of education shall adopt a local control and 
accountability plan or annual update to the local control and 
accountability plan in a public meeting. This meeting shall be held 
after, but not on the same day as, the public hearing held pursuant 
to paragraph (1). This meeting shall be the same meeting as that 
during which the county board of education adopts a budget pursuant 
to Section 1622. 
   (c) A county superintendent of schools may develop and present to 
a county board of education for adoption revisions to a local control 
and accountability plan during the period the local control and 
accountability plan is in effect. The county board of education may 
only adopt a revision to a local control and accountability plan if 
it follows the process to adopt a local control and accountability 
plan pursuant to this section and the revisions are adopted in a 
public meeting. 
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52069.  (a) (1) A county superintendent of schools shall establish a 
parent advisory committee to provide advice to the county board of 
education and the county superintendent of schools regarding the 
requirements of this article. 
   (2) A parent advisory committee shall include parents or legal 
guardians of pupils to whom one or more of the definitions in Section 
42238.01 apply. 
   (3) This subdivision shall not require the county superintendent 
of schools to establish a new parent advisory committee if the county 
superintendent of schools already has established a parent advisory 
committee that meets the requirements of this subdivision, including 
any committee established to meet the requirements of the federal No 
Child Left Behind Act of 2001 (Public Law 107-110) pursuant to 
Section 1112 of Subpart 1 of Part A of Title I of that act. 
   (b) (1) A county superintendent of schools shall establish an 
English learner parent advisory committee if the enrollment of the 
pupils in the schools and programs operated by the county 
superintendent of schools includes at least 15 percent English 
learners and the schools and programs operated by the county 
superintendent of schools enroll at least 50 pupils who are English 
learners. 
   (2) This subdivision shall not require the county superintendent 
of schools to establish a new English learner parent advisory 
committee if the county superintendent of schools already has 
established a committee that meets the requirements of this 
subdivision. 
 
 
52070.  (a) Not later than five days after adoption of a local 
control and accountability plan or annual update to a local control 
and accountability plan, the governing board of a school district 
shall file the local control and accountability plan or annual update 
to the local control and accountability plan with the county 
superintendent of schools. 
   (b) On or before August 15 of each year, the county superintendent 
of schools may seek clarification, in writing, from the governing 
board of a school district about the contents of the local control 
and accountability plan or annual update to the local control and 
accountability plan. Within 15 days the governing board of a school 
district shall respond, in writing, to requests for clarification. 
   (c) Within 15 days of receiving the response from the governing 
board of the school district, the county superintendent of schools 
may submit recommendations, in writing, for amendments to the local 
control and accountability plan or annual update to the local control 
and accountability plan. The governing board of a school district 
shall consider the recommendations submitted by the county 
superintendent of schools in a public meeting within 15 days of 
receiving the recommendations. 
   (d) The county superintendent of schools shall approve a local 
control and accountability plan or annual update to a local control 
and accountability plan on or before October 8, if he or she 
determines all of the following: 
   (1) The local control and accountability plan or annual update to 
the local control and accountability plan adheres to the template 
adopted by the state board pursuant to Section 52064. 
   (2) The budget for the applicable fiscal year adopted by the 
governing board of the school district includes expenditures 
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sufficient to implement the specific actions and strategies included 
in the local control and accountability plan adopted by the governing 
board of the school district, based on the projections of the costs 
included in the plan. 
   (3) The local control and accountability plan or annual update to 
the local control and accountability plan adheres to the expenditure 
requirements adopted pursuant to Section 42238.07 for funds 
apportioned on the basis of the number and concentration of 
unduplicated pupils pursuant to Sections 42238.02 and 42238.03. 
   (e) If a county superintendent of schools has jurisdiction over a 
single school district, the Superintendent shall designate a county 
superintendent of schools of an adjoining county to perform the 
duties specified in this section. 
 
 
 
52070.5.  (a) Not later than five days after adoption of a local 
control and accountability plan or annual update to a local control 
and accountability plan, the county board of education shall file the 
local control and accountability plan or annual update to the local 
control and accountability plan with the Superintendent. 
   (b) On or before August 15 of each year, the Superintendent may 
seek clarification, in writing, from the county board of education 
about the contents of the local control and accountability plan or 
annual update to the local control and accountability plan. Within 15 
days the county board of education shall respond, in writing, to 
requests for clarification. 
   (c) Within 15 days of receiving the response from the county board 
of education, the Superintendent may submit recommendations, in 
writing, for amendments to the local control and accountability plan 
or annual update to the local control and accountability plan. The 
county board of education shall consider the recommendations 
submitted by the Superintendent in a public meeting within 15 days of 
receiving the recommendations. 
   (d) The Superintendent shall approve a local control and 
accountability plan or annual update to a local control and 
accountability plan on or before October 8, if he or she determines 
all of the following: 
   (1) The local control and accountability plan or annual update to 
the local control and accountability plan adheres to the template 
adopted by the state board pursuant to Section 52064. 
   (2) The budget for the applicable fiscal year adopted by the 
county board of education includes expenditures sufficient to 
implement the specific actions and strategies included in the local 
control and accountability plan adopted by the county board of 
education, based on the projections of the costs included in the 
plan. 
   (3) The local control and accountability plan or annual update to 
the local control and accountability plan adheres to the expenditure 
requirements adopted pursuant to Section 42238.07 for funds 
apportioned on the basis of the number and concentration of 
unduplicated pupils pursuant to Sections 2574 and 2575. 
 
 
 
 
52071.  (a) If a county superintendent of schools does not approve a 
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local control and accountability plan or annual update to the local 
control and accountability plan approved by a governing board of a 
school district, or if the governing board of a school district 
requests technical assistance, the county superintendent of schools 
shall provide technical assistance, including, among other things, 
any of the following: 
   (1) Identification of the school district's strengths and 
weaknesses in regard to the state priorities described in subdivision 
(d) of Section 52060, communicated in writing to the school 
district. This identification shall include a review of effective, 
evidence-based programs that apply to the school district's goals. 
   (2) Assignment of an academic expert or team of academic experts 
to assist the school district in identifying and implementing 
effective programs that are designed to improve the outcomes for all 
pupil subgroups identified pursuant to Section 52052. The county 
superintendent of schools may also solicit another school district 
within the county to act as a partner to the school district in need 
of technical assistance. 
   (3) Request that the Superintendent assign the California 
Collaborative for Educational Excellence to provide advice and 
assistance to the school district. 
   (b) Using an evaluation rubric adopted by the state board pursuant 
to Section 52064.5, the county superintendent of schools shall 
provide the technical assistance described in subdivision (a) to any 
school district that fails to improve pupil achievement across more 
than one state priority described in subdivision (d) of Section 52060 
for one or more pupil subgroup identified pursuant to Section 52052. 
   (c) Technical assistance provided pursuant to this section at the 
request of a school district shall be paid for by the school district 
requesting the assistance. 
 
 
52071.5.  (a) If the Superintendent does not approve a local control 
and accountability plan or annual update to the local control and 
accountability plan approved by a county board of education, or if 
the county board of education requests technical assistance, the 
Superintendent shall provide technical assistance, including, among 
other things, any of the following: 
   (1) Identification of the county board of education's strengths 
and weaknesses in regard to the state priorities described in 
subdivision (d) of Section 52066, communicated in writing to the 
county board of education. This identification shall include a review 
of effective, evidence-based programs that apply to the board's 
goals. 
   (2) Assignment of an academic expert or team of academic experts, 
or the California Collaborative for Educational Excellence 
established pursuant to Section 52074, to assist the county board of 
education in identifying and implementing effective programs that are 
designed to improve the outcomes for all pupil subgroups identified 
pursuant to Section 52052. The Superintendent may also solicit 
another county office of education to act as a partner to the county 
office of education in need of technical assistance. 
   (b) Using an evaluation rubric adopted by the state board pursuant 
to Section 52064.5, the Superintendent shall provide the technical 
assistance described in subdivision (a) to any county office of 
education that fails to improve pupil achievement in regard to more 
than one state priority described in subdivision (d) of Section 52066 
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for one or more pupil subgroups identified pursuant to Section 
52052. 
   (c) Technical assistance provided pursuant to this section at the 
request of a county board of education shall be paid for by the 
county board of education receiving assistance. 
 
 
 
52072.  (a) The Superintendent may, with the approval of the state 
board, identify school districts in need of intervention. 
   (b) The Superintendent shall only intervene in a school district 
that meets both of the following criteria: 
   (1) The school district did not improve the outcomes for three or 
more pupil subgroups identified pursuant to Section 52052 or, if the 
school district has less than three pupil subgroups, all of the 
school district's pupil subgroups, in regard to more than one state 
or local priority in three out of four consecutive school years. 
   (2) The California Collaborative for Educational Excellence has 
provided advice and assistance to the school district pursuant to 
Section 52071 and submits either of the following findings to the 
Superintendent: 
   (A) That the school district has failed, or is unable, to 
implement the recommendations of the California Collaborative for 
Educational Excellence. 
   (B) That the inadequate performance of the school district, based 
upon an evaluation rubric adopted pursuant to Section 52064.5, is 
either so persistent or acute as to require intervention by the 
Superintendent. 
   (c) For school districts identified pursuant to subdivision (a), 
the Superintendent may, with the approval of the state board, do one 
or more of the following: 
   (1) Make changes to a local control and accountability plan 
adopted by the governing board of the school district. 
   (2) Develop and impose a budget revision, in conjunction with 
revisions to the local control and accountability plan, that the 
Superintendent determines would allow the school district to improve 
the outcomes for all pupil subgroups identified pursuant to Section 
52052 in regard to state and local priorities. 
   (3) Stay or rescind an action, if that action is not required by a 
local collective bargaining agreement, that would prevent the school 
district from improving outcomes for all pupil subgroups identified 
pursuant to Section 52052 in regard to state or local priorities. 
   (4) Appoint an academic trustee to exercise the powers and 
authority specified in this section on his or her behalf. 
   (d) The Superintendent shall notify the county superintendent of 
schools, the county board of education, the superintendent of the 
school district, and the governing board of the school district of 
any action by the state board to direct him or her to exercise any of 
the powers and authorities specified in this section. 
 
 
 
52072.5.  (a) The Superintendent may, with the approval of the state 
board, identify county offices of education in need of intervention. 
   (b) The Superintendent shall only intervene in a county office of 
education that meets both of the following criteria: 
   (1) The county office of education did not improve the outcomes 
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for three or more pupil subgroups identified pursuant to Section 
52052 or, if the county office of education has less than three pupil 
subgroups, all of the county office of education's pupil subgroups, 
in regard to more than one state or local priority in three out of 
four consecutive school years. 
   (2) The California Collaborative for Educational Excellence has 
provided advice and assistance to the county office of education 
pursuant to Section 52071.5 and submits either of the following 
findings to the Superintendent: 
   (A) That the county office of education has failed, or is unable, 
to implement the recommendations of the California Collaborative for 
Educational Excellence. 
   (B) That the inadequate performance of the county office of 
education, based upon an evaluation rubric adopted pursuant to 
Section 52064.5, is either so persistent or acute as to require 
intervention by the Superintendent. 
   (c) For county offices of education identified pursuant to 
subdivision (a), the Superintendent may, with the approval of the 
state board, do one or more of the following: 
   (1) Make changes to a local control and accountability plan 
adopted by the county board of education. 
   (2) Develop and impose a budget revision, in conjunction with 
revisions to the local control and accountability plan, that the 
Superintendent determines would allow the county office of education 
to improve the outcomes for all pupil subgroups identified pursuant 
to Section 52052 in regard to state and local priorities. 
   (3) Stay or rescind an action, if that action is not required by a 
local collective bargaining agreement, that would prevent the county 
office of education from improving outcomes for all pupil subgroups 
identified pursuant to Section 52052 in regard to state or local 
priorities. 
   (4) Appoint an academic trustee to exercise the powers and 
authority specified in this section on his or her behalf. 
   (d) The Superintendent shall notify the county board of education 
and the county superintendent of schools, in writing, of any action 
by the state board to direct him or her to exercise any of the powers 
and authorities specified in this section. 
 
 
 
52074.  (a) The California Collaborative for Educational Excellence 
is hereby established. 
   (b) The purpose of the California Collaborative for Educational 
Excellence is to advise and assist school districts, county 
superintendents of schools, and charter schools in achieving the 
goals set forth in a local control and accountability plan adopted 
pursuant to this article. 
   (c) The Superintendent shall, with the approval of the state 
board, contract with a local educational agency, or consortium of 
local educational agencies, to serve as the fiscal agent for the 
California Collaborative for Educational Excellence. The 
Superintendent shall apportion funds appropriated for the California 
Collaborative for Educational Excellence to the fiscal agent. 
   (d) The California Collaborative for Educational Excellence shall 
be governed by a board consisting of the following five members: 
   (1) The Superintendent or his or her designee. 
   (2) The president of the state board or his or her designee. 
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   (3) A county superintendent of schools appointed by the Senate 
Committee on Rules. 
   (4) A teacher appointed by the Speaker of the Assembly. 
   (5) A superintendent of a school district appointed by the 
Governor. 
    (e) At the direction of the governing board of the California 
Collaborative for Educational Excellence, the fiscal agent shall 
contract with individuals, local educational agencies, or 
organizations with the expertise, experience, and a record of success 
to carry out the purposes of this article. The areas of expertise, 
experience, and record of success shall include, but are not limited 
to, all of the following: 
   (1) State priorities as described in subdivision (d) of Section 
52060. 
   (2) Improving the quality of teaching. 
   (3) Improving the quality of school district and schoolsite 
leadership. 
   (4) Successfully addressing the needs of special pupil 
populations, including, but not limited to, English learners, pupils 
eligible to receive a free or reduced-price meal, pupils in foster 
care, and individuals with exceptional needs. 
   (f) The Superintendent may direct the California Collaborative for 
Educational Excellence to advise and assist a school district, 
county superintendent of schools, or charter school in any of the 
following circumstances: 
   (1) If the governing board of a school district, county board of 
education, or governing body or a charter school requests the advice 
and assistance of the California Collaborative for Educational 
Excellence. 
   (2) If the county superintendent of schools of the county in which 
the school district or charter school is located determines, 
following the provision of technical assistance pursuant to Section 
52071 or 47607.3 as applicable, that the advice and assistance of the 
California Collaborative for Educational Excellence is necessary to 
help the school district or charter school accomplish the goals 
described in the local control and accountability plan adopted 
pursuant to this article. 
   (3) If the Superintendent determines that the advice and 
assistance of the California Collaborative for Educational Excellence 
is necessary to help the school district, county superintendent of 
schools, or charter school accomplish the goals set forth in the 
local control and accountability plan adopted pursuant to this 
article. 
 
 
52075.  (a) A complaint that a school district, county 
superintendent of schools, or charter school has not complied with 
the requirements of this article or Sections 47606.5 and 47607.3, as 
applicable, may be filed with a school district, county 
superintendent of schools, or charter school pursuant to the Uniform 
Complaint Procedures set forth in Chapter 5.1 (commencing with 
Section 4600) of Division 1 of Title 5 of the California Code of 
Regulations. 
   (b) A complaint may be filed anonymously if the complaint provides 
evidence or information leading to evidence to support an allegation 
of noncompliance with the requirements of this article. 
   (c) A complainant not satisfied with the decision of a school 
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district, county superintendent of schools, or charter school may 
appeal the decision to the Superintendent and shall receive a written 
appeal decision within 60 days of the Superintendent's receipt of 
the appeal. 
   (d) If a school district, county superintendent of schools, or 
charter school finds merit in a complaint, or the Superintendent 
finds merit in an appeal, the school district, county superintendent 
of schools, or charter school shall provide a remedy to all affected 
pupils, parents, and guardians. 
   (e) Information regarding the requirements of this article shall 
be included in the annual notification distributed to pupils, parents 
and guardians, employees, and other interested parties pursuant to 
Section 4622 of Title 5 of the California Code of Regulations or any 
successor regulation. 
   (f) School districts, county superintendents of schools, and 
charter schools shall establish local policies and procedures to 
implement the provisions of this section on or before June 30, 2014. 
 
 
 
52076.  Notwithstanding any other law, this article shall not be 
subject to waiver by the state board pursuant to Section 33050 or by 
the Superintendent. 
 
 
52077.  If any activities authorized pursuant to this article and 
implementing regulations are found to be a state reimbursable mandate 
pursuant to Section 6 of Article XIII B of the California 
Constitution, funding provided for school districts and county 
offices of education pursuant to Sections 2574, 2575, 42238.02, and 
42238.03 shall be used to directly offset any mandated costs. 
 
 


